
 

 

 

Minutes of meeting of the North Central London Joint Health 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on Thursday 30th 
November 2023, 10.00 am - 12.45 pm 
 

 

PRESENT: 
 

Councillors: Pippa Connor (Chair), Tricia Clarke (Vice-Chair), Jilani 
Chowdhury, Philip Cohen, Tom O'Halloran and Matt White 

 
 
29. FILMING AT MEETINGS  

 
The Chair referred Members present to agenda Item 1 as shown on the agenda in 
respect of filming at this meeting, and Members noted the information contained 
therein’.  
 

30. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Larraine Revah (Camden), Cllr Kemi 

Atolagbe (Camden), Cllr Chris James (Enfield), Cllr Andy Milne (Enfield) and Cllr 

Rishikesh Chakraborty (Barnet).  

 

Cllr Tom O’Halloran (Enfield) joined the meeting in place of Cllr Andy Milne (Enfield). 

 
31. URGENT BUSINESS  

 
None. 

 
32. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Cllr Pippa Connor declared an interest by virtue of her membership of the Royal 

College of Nursing.  

 

Cllr Pippa Connor declared an interest by virtue of her sister working as a GP in 

Tottenham. 

 
33. DEPUTATIONS / PETITIONS / PRESENTATIONS / QUESTIONS  

 
None. 

 
34. MINUTES  

 
The minutes from the previous meeting were approved by the Committee. 

 



 

 

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 11th September 2023 be 

approved as an accurate record.  

 
35. START WELL PROGRAMME  

 
Cllr Connor noted that, although the report covered the consultation approach, the 

papers did not include the consultation itself as this was not due to be launched until 

11th December.  

 

Sarah Mansuralli, Chief Strategy & Population Health Officer at North Central London 

Integrated Care Board (NCL ICB), introduced the report, explaining that this built on 

previous briefings and provided the Committee with the opportunity to comment on the 

approach to consultation. As an Integrated Care System, there was an overall focus 

on inequalities, value for money and social/economic development. The Integrated 

Care Strategy identified Start Well as a priority with a focus on service improvement 

and pregnant women’s experience of care and the role of the workforce as being 

critical for population health.  

 

Sarah Mansuralli explained that the Case for Change had been published in June 

2022 with a strong evidence base for improving care at an early age having an impact 

on population health outcomes. The Start Well programme had commenced in 

November 2021 and had benefitted from extensive clinical and service user input with 

the development of best practice care models and understanding the case the 

changing the way that services were organised. In NCL the birth rate was declining 

but the complexities of births was increasing. There were high vacancy rates in 

birthing centres which could compromise the choice of services while there was 

imbalance of demand across services leading to an over/underutilisation of particular 

units. The number of deliveries at the Edgware Birth Centre was declining each year 

with just 34 deliveries in the previous financial year. In addition, the fabric of estates in 

NCL was not up to the standards required by best practice models.  

The new models of care were designed to address these issues, making each unit 

clinically viable, maintaining choice and improving the patient experience. The 

documents provided to the Committee demonstrated that doing nothing was not an 

option as the existing model was no longer sustainable. The following changes were 

therefore proposed:  

 To move to a model with four units providing maternity and neonatal care 

instead of five units.  

 This would mean having three Level 2 units and one specialist Level 3 neonatal 

intensive care unit at University College London Hospital (UCLH).  

 There would no longer be a Level 1 unit or a stand-alone birthing centre. 

 Pathways for paediatric surgical care would be streamlined. 

 

Anna Stewart, Programme Director for Start Well, set out details of the options being 

included in the public consultation: 



 

 

 Option A involved the UCLH as the specialist Level 3 neonatal unit, with Barnet 

Hospital, North Mid Hospital and the Whittington Hospital as the three Level 2 

units. Maternity and neonatal services at the Royal Free Hospital would be 

closed.  

 Option B also involved the UCLH as the specialist Level 3 neonatal unit, with 

Barnet Hospital, North Mid Hospital and the Royal Free Hospital as the three 

Level 2 units. Maternity and neonatal services at the Whittington Hospital would 

be closed.  

 Option A had been identified as the ICB’s preferred option. The reasons for this 

were set out in the report, but were mainly because this would mean fewer staff 

needing to move to a new location and because Option A would mean some 

patients going to hospitals in North West London where there was capacity for 

this, while Option B involved some patients going to hospitals in North East 

London where capacity was more limited.  

 

Anna Stewart also outlined details of a second issue in the public consultation which 

concerned the proposed closure of Edgware Birth Centre due to low levels of demand.  

 

The third main issue in the public consultation related to proposals on paediatric 

services which would involve:  

 Local units (at Barnet, North Mid, Royal Free and Whittington Hospitals) 

continuing to provide most emergency surgery for children aged 3 or older, 

general/urology surgery for children aged 5 or older and 

ear/nose/throat/dentistry day surgery for children aged 3 or older.  

 A centre of expertise at Great Ormond Street Hospital including a surgical 

assessment unit for emergencies for babies and young children and 

emergency surgery for children younger than 3 years old or for general/urology 

surgery for children younger than 5 years old. 

 

Sarah Mansuralli and Anna Stewart then responded to questions from the Committee 

about the options and general approach to the consultation:  

 Cllr Clarke welcomed the preferred option being the one that retained services 

at the Whittington Hospital due to the large catchment area that could be 

affected. However, she asked how concerns identified with the Whittington unit 

on page 12 of the report would be addressed including the unit not meeting 

with modern best practice building standards and risks around infection control. 

Sarah Mansuralli responded that this part of the report set out the clinical 

drivers for the proposed changes but that the changes would also involve 

capital investment to improve facilities on one of the two sites (Whittington or 

Royal Free depending on the option selected). Clare Dollery, Medical Director 

at Whittington Health NHS Trust, added that the unit had very caring, well-

trained staff who worked to ensure that the deficiencies of the old Victorian 

estate did not impact on outcomes for patients. However, she acknowledged 

that the lack of en-suite facilities was an issue for patients and that investment 



 

 

was required to bring the estate up to the standard required. Mike Greenberg, 

Medical Director for Barnet Hospital (which managed the unit at the Royal 

Free), added that, as stated in the report, the Level 1 unit at the Royal Free 

was only 37% occupied in 2021/22. This impacted on the experience of the 

doctors and nurses in looking after sick babies, representing a clinical risk that 

was mitigated by the use of fixed term consultants but was not sustainable in 

the longer-term. He also reiterated the considerations about the additional staff 

disruption and patient flows associated with Option B. Clare Dollery and Mike 

Greenberg also highlighted the involvement of their staff in the stakeholder 

consultation group. Cllr Clarke welcomed these points but expressed the view 

that more information about the capital investment should be available and 

made clearer in documents relating to the consultation. (ACTION) Anna 

Stewart responded that the public consultation documents had not yet been 

approved by the ICB Board but, in their current form, explained that 

approximately £40m of capital investment would be provided for either option.  

 Cllr Chowdhury expressed concern about the additional demand pressure on 

the Whittington unit and about potential difficulties with transport issues for 

patients going to the Whittington unit instead of the Royal Free unit. Michelle 

Johnson, Clinical Lead for the Start Well programme, said that not all patients 

from the catchment area would be going to the Whittington unit as a significant 

proportion would be going to hospitals in North West London (should Option A 

be chosen) and that the overall impact of the proposals would be to increase 

capacity and improve all maternity units.  

 Asked by Cllr Connor about the monitoring of data on patient flows, Anna 

Stewart said that complex modelling had been carried out and that this was 

based on predictions about where patients would go. In most cases this would 

be their nearest unit, but patient choice was also considered. The model would 

need to be rerun as more information became available.  

 Asked by Cllr Cohen for further details on the capital investment, Sarah 

Mansuralli explained that there was a technical document underpinning the pre-

consultation business case that was linked to from the main report. Option A 

involved around £42m being provided to improve the Whittington unit while 

Option B involved around £39m being provided to improve the Royal Free unit. 

She added that the decision was clinically driven rather than financially driven, 

noting that the preferred option involved slightly more funding and that the 

proposed closure of the Edgware Birth Centre would not result in savings as 

the services would be offered elsewhere.  

 

Chloe Morales Oyarce, Acting Assistant Director for Communications & Engagement 

at NCL ICB, then set out details of the public consultation itself which was proposed to 

launch from 11th December 2023 and remain open for 14 weeks. She explained that 

there had already been extensive engagement through the Start Well programme and 

that the new public consultation would involve working with partners including local 

authorities, NHS Trusts, voluntary sector organisations and others. Clear information 

would be provided on how people could participate in the consultation with various 

formats available online and via printed documents to enable a high level of 



 

 

accessibility. There would also be some targeted engagement for certain groups 

including more deprived areas, BAME groups and geographical areas close to the 

units affected. Engagement with staff groups would also continue. More details about 

the consultation questionnaire and engagement techniques were included in the 

report to the Committee.  

 

The Committee then asked further questions about the public consultation:  

 Cllr Connor asked how realistically the direction of policy would be impacted if 

the feedback favoured Option B (or neither option) rather than the preferred 

Option A. Sarah Mansuralli said that both options were deliverable and that the 

proposals had been thoroughly tested by the London Clinical Senate in terms 

of clinical outcomes. Anna Stewart concurred with this and added that the 

consultation was not a referendum or vote but a more nuanced process where 

everything that was said and where these views were coming from would need 

to be carefully analysed with the detailed impact assessment updated as part of 

the process to reaching a decision.  

 Asked by Cllr Connor how concerns about transport issues would be 

addressed through the consultation process, Sarah Mansuralli said that the ICB 

recognised that further mitigations may be needed but that these would need to 

be informed by the consultation.  

 Cllr Connor commented that, as part of the consultation process, the public 

would need be made aware of the context that the Royal Free NHS Trust was 

in favour of Option A (which involved the closure of the existing unit at the 

Royal Free Hospital) as there was otherwise a risk of only the negative aspects 

of a unit closure being understood. Anna Stewart said that the consultation 

document would explain how the ICB conclusions had been reached and set 

out which organisations had been involved in that process. Sarah Mansuralli 

acknowledged that this might not necessarily be overtly clear to the public and 

so they would give this some further thought. (ACTION)  

 Asked by Cllr O’Halloran about the potential pressure on hospitals in North 

East London under Option B, Anna Stewart said that, while both options were 

deliverable, the proposals under Option A were considered to be less disruptive 

both in terms of outflows and the expansion of the current neonatal unit.  

 Cllr Clarke suggested that the graphic on page 16 of the agenda pack required 

further information about how units were being upgraded if it was to be included 

in the consultation. Anna Stewart responded that this illustrated what the 

outcome of either option would look like but reiterated that details of the capital 

investment would be included in the public consultation document and agreed 

to recheck how this would be framed. (ACTION)  

 Cllr Connor queried whether details of any additional services that would be 

provided at the Royal Free or Whittington in the space vacated by a unit 

closure would be included in the consultation. Sarah Mansuralli said that it 

would be difficult to include this in the consultation as the Trusts had not yet 

reached decisions on this but acknowledged that there would be opportunities 

provided by the availability of new space. Mike Greenberg added that there 



 

 

was huge demand on space at the Royal Free Hospital, including the possibility 

for a number of specialist services to expand.  

 Asked by Cllr Chowdhury about engagement with BAME and more deprived 

communities, Chloe Morales Oyarce reiterated the engagement with partners, 

that the ICB had good relationships with community groups who could help to 

facilitate engagement and that there would also be targeted engagement based 

on where people could be reached such as Childrens Centres. She added that 

any suggestions for community contacts from Committee Members would also 

be welcomed. 

 Cllr Cohen suggested that the mitigations around travel times and costs may 

need to be strengthened, particularly in relation to more disadvantaged 

communities. Anna Stewart responded that work with partners had been carried 

out on mitigating the disbenefits, including potential eligibility for reimbursement 

for travel costs in some circumstances. She added that the current service 

model already involved long journeys in some circumstances, for example 

when more complex care was required than could be offered at the local unit. 

These issues would be tested and analysed further as part of the public 

consultation. 

 

Cllr Connor then summarised the main recommendations of the Committee on the 

public consultation as follows:  

 The need for the public to be made aware of the underlying support of NHS 

Trusts for the proposals, including Trusts directly affected by the potential 

closure of a unit as this was particularly relevant to any local debate on this 

issue. 

 The importance of clarity over the capital funding being provided under either of 

the main two options and the need to address any potential risks over the 

longer-term of insufficient capital funding to support the ongoing cost of Start 

Well programme, including any possible hidden costs. 

 To engage with residents over the development of mitigations for people who 

may be affected by additional transport costs. 

 To closely monitor and report back to the JHOSC on the ongoing modelling of 

patient flows as current predictions may not necessarily match the choices that 

patients subsequently make in future years. 

 That any ‘before/after’ graphics illustrating the two options in the consultations 

documents should make clear how units are being upgraded as part of that 

reconfiguration. 

 
36. ESTATES STRATEGY  

 
Nicola Theron, Director of Estates for the NCL ICB, introduced this item noting that a 

number of specific questions asked by the Committee were addressed in the report. 

She highlighted the recent progress of the Estates Strategy including investment in the 

Primary and Community estate, with a number of new build and refurbishment 

projects set out in the report. An update was provided on the St Pancras 



 

 

Transformation Programme and asset disposals were also described in the report with 

an uptick in 2027/28. The graphs on page 18 of the agenda pack illustrated the critical 

backlog maintenance of around £121m with the effective maintenance of estates 

essential to deliver good quality patient care.  

 

Nicola Theron explained that there were corporate expenditure limits on the overall 

capital and leasing spend for NCL which was £178m this year. It was necessary to 

work carefully and creatively to use not just national capital but also other sources of 

funding. NCL was one of the few ICS areas to set aside 5% of the capital budget for 

primary/community services. The Community Investment Fund/Section 106 

(CIL/S106) funding was a significant source of funding as illustrated in the report.  

 

With regards to Local Estates Forums (LEFs), the list of local authority representatives 

was provided in the report and this included a good range of senior officers and policy 

leads but more limited representation from Councillors.  

 

Nicola Theron then responded to questions from the Committee: 

 With regard to the St Pancras Transformation Programme, Cllr Connor asked 

about risk and financial stability for the second site. Nicola Theron said that the 

Moorfields site was being delivered separately from the second site where 

there were a series of other transactions, including a partnership with the 

private sector that was adding skills and expertise to the project. The 

programme was operating in difficult market conditions in terms of disposals 

and construction. The objective was to align the whole long-term programme 

and various sources of funding with the objectives of optimising health 

outcomes and ensuring minimal disruption. Sarah Mansuralli added that the 

programme involved a sequence of planned transactions so there was always 

a risk concerning the transactions being completed within the planned 

timescales. There was therefore a lot of focus on risks and mitigations 

throughout the programme. Cllr Connor requested that progress with the 

project and the associated risks be included in the next update report to the 

Committee in 12 months’ time. (ACTION) 

 Asked by Cllr Connor about the 28% of NCL patients who access primary care 

from inadequate ‘tail’ estate, as illustrated on page 18 of the agenda pack, 

Nicola Theron said that the principle worked to was that health outcomes were 

better achieved in larger, better quality estates and the national policy was that 

commissioners should promote the delivery of services from ‘tail’ estate to 

‘core’ assets.  

 Asked by Cllr Cohen whether the Edgware disposal was linked to the overall 

major planning changes for Edgware town, Nicola Theron confirmed that this 

was dealt with as a separate issue. 

 Cllr Cohen queried why 60% of the £9m allocated to NCL health from the 

planning system so far was from Barnet. Nicola Theron explained that this 

indicated the current degree of involvement between Barnet Council and the 

NHS in supporting development, including through S106 agreements such as a 



 

 

long-lease on two units for primary care services in Colindale. Cllr White 

questioned whether other NCL boroughs were expected to contribute more in 

future. Nicola Theron said that there were a lot of asks for CIL/S106 funding so 

the aim was to work in a more integrated way across NCL. Barnet had 

contributed a high proportion recently due to the large amount of recent 

development in that Borough.  

 Asked by Cllr Cohen how often the LEFs met, Nicola Theron said that this was 

typically once every two months.  

 Cllr Clarke requested further explanation of the proportion of capital funding 

provided by the government and whether this was sufficient. Nicola Theron 

clarified that the Department of Health and Social Care provided the £178m 

referred to earlier but that the capital ask in NCL was around 5-7 times that 

amount to bring the whole NHS estate up to modern fit-for-purpose standards. 

This was why it was necessary to recycle and find other sources for capital 

investment.  

 Asked by Cllr Clarke about the limited amount of affordable and key worker 

housing involved in the development resulting from the Edgware disposal and 

asked why the NHS did not make this a condition of the sale of the land. Nicola 

Theron responded that NHS Trusts were sovereign organisations and that 50% 

of the capital from the disposal would be reinvested back into the Edgware 

Hospital estate with the other 50% going to NHS PS (Property Services) to be 

reinvested elsewhere. She added that there was work ongoing throughout NCL 

to maximise the number of key worker units and that there was a balance to be 

struck between developing affordable housing and securing capital receipts to 

be recycled into new projects.  

 Cllr Connor noted the high level of critical backlog maintenance for NCL ICS 

provided and requested further explanation on how this could impact on 

frontline services. Nicola Theron said that hospital Trusts had a lot of capacity 

to plan how to manage a backlog and that, while they were sovereign 

organisations, the ICB had a role in working with providers to ensure that there 

was a consistency of approach on risk registers, the management of critical 

items and ensuring that the system as a whole was not exposed to unmitigated 

risk. She also noted that around 70% of the £178m capital spend in NCL was 

allocated for maintenance issues. She acknowledged that the critical backlog 

maintenance figures had risen in recent years with various contributory factors 

including aging assets, greater mechanical/ventilation requirements resulting 

from Covid and two hospitals with RAAC concrete issues. Sarah Mansuralli 

added that there was a huge evidence base on the importance of delivering 

care in a fit for purpose environment and the ICB was constantly seeking to 

attract capital from a range of sources. Nicola Theron commented that all 

Integrated Care Systems across the country were facing similar issues and that 

it was necessary to make the case nationally to the Treasury that more capital 

resources were required to bring the NHS estate up to the required standard. 

 

Cllr Connor proposed that the next update report in 12 months’ time should include:  



 

 

 A progress update on the St Pancras Transformation Programme, particularly 

the various transactions relating to the second site and the associated risks. 

 A breakdown of the critical backlog maintenance by provider, including details 

of the year-on-year changes and any identified potential risks to patients. 

(ACTION) 

 

It was also suggested by the Committee that there should be a clearer understanding 

of how the planning departments of local authorities could work with health partners 

on CIL contributions. (ACTION)  

 
37. FERTILITY POLICY - IMPLEMENTATION  

 
Penny Mitchell, Director of Population Health Commissioning for NCL ICB, introduced 

this item, reporting that the implementation of new NCL Fertility Policy, which had 

begun almost 18 months previously, had gone well with strong communications 

activities and a number of benefits demonstrated. There was now greater 

collaborative working with primary care and specialist providers and the policy was 

embedded as standard commissioning activity. She emphasised the gratitude of the 

ICB to the residents who had been involved in the development of the policy and also 

thanked the Committee for their previous input. 

 

Cllr Connor concurred regarding the effective communication and engagement 

process, added that this had supported by financial backing for the services and 

expressed her hope that good communications with clinical colleagues and GP 

practices would continue following the implementation of the policy.  

 

Sarah Mansuralli added that the policy had been part of the broader approach of the 

ICB in addressing inequity of provision and variation in outcomes for residents which 

was also a theme of other programmes including Start Well and the Community 

Health/Mental Health review. 

 
38. WORK PROGRAMME  

 
The updated Work Programme was noted by the Committee and Members were 

reminded to provide any suggestions for future agenda items to the Chair and the 

scrutiny officer. 

 
39. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  

 

 29th January 2024 

 18th March 2024 
 
 

CHAIR: Councillor Pippa Connor 
 



 

 

Signed by Chair ……………………………….. 
 
Date ………………………………… 
 
 

 


